
November 2021 
Newsletter  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Ray Warrington, proud winner of the Sheila Turner Cup (see P8) 
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Chair Chat 
         

Hi all and welcome to another Chair Chat,  

²Ŝƭƭ LΩƳ ƎƭŀŘ ǘƻ ǊŜǇƻǊǘ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜ ōǊƛƴƎ ǎƻƳŜǘƘƛƴƎ ŘƛŦŦŜǊŜƴǘ Ŏƭǳō ƴƛƎƘǘ ǿŀǎ ǿŜƭƭ 
supported and there was a good selection of things to muse over. It was nice 
to chill and have a good chat. Brem reported that the Autumn leaves run went 
ǿŜƭƭ ǿƛǘƘ ǎƻƳŜ мф !ǳǎǘƛƴ тΩǎ ŜƴƧƻȅƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ Ǌǳƴ ŀƭƻƴƎǎƛŘŜ ƻƴŜ ƻǊ ǘǿƻ ƳƻǊŜ 
exotic cars. Ken Turner as generously donated a fine cup in memory of Shelia 
ǘƻ ōŜ ŎŀƭƭŜŘ ά¢ƘŜ {ƘŜƭƛŀ ¢ǳǊƴŜǊ aŜƳƻǊƛŀƭ /ǳǇέ ¢ƻ ōŜ ǇǊŜǎŜƴǘŜŘ ŀƴƴǳŀƭƭȅ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ !ǳǘǳƳƴ [Ŝaves 
run, thanks to him a nice way to remember a long standing committee member! 

Well the club attended the Classic Motor Show at the NEC over the last week end thanks to Andy 
and his helpers for a good show stand. See Photos! 

 

²Ŝƭƭ ǘƘŀǘΩǎ ŀƭƭ ŦƻǊ ǘƘƛǎ Ƴƻnth. See you at the next meeting which is a skittles night. 

Regards  

Rick Bishop            

         

   

   

tƭŜŀǎŜΣ ŘƻƴΩǘ Ƴƛǎǎ ƻǳǘΗ 
 

This is an exciting year for all Austineers. 
The 50th year of the MA7C  
Austin 7 Centenary Year. 

Thank you to everyone who has renewed their 
membership. Only current members will receive 
ƴŜȄǘ ƳƻƴǘƘΩǎ ƴŜǿǎƭŜǘǘŜǊ. See Page 17 for details of 
your renewal. We value your support. Thank you. 
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Wanted ς Volunteers from the club to help with the Centenary Rally. The MA7C is actively 

ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘƛƴƎ ƴŜȄǘ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ ŜǾŜƴǘ ŀƴŘ ƛǎ ƭƻƻƪƛƴƎ ŦƻǊ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎ ǘƻ ƎƛǾŜ ŀƴ ƘƻǳǊ ƻǊ ǘǿƻ ƻŦ ǘƘŜƛǊ ǘƛƳŜ ǘƻ 

help either at Prescott on the Wednesday or at Morton in the Marsh on any of the days. We are 

hoping to devise a rota system to share out the workload fairly. Please contact Rick Bishop if you 

are interested in helping (I am told there will be nothing too arduous ς Ed) 

Membership ς If you have paid your membership subscription but not received a membership 
card, please let Pam know. 

 
Events 

Note: Although these events are listed, members should check that they are as advertised and not 
subject to postponement, alteration or cancellation. 
 
30th Nov                  Club night ς Skittles! 

2nd/5th Dec              Worcester Victorian festival 

14th Dec                   Christmas Meal at the Fleur de Lys Lowsonford, Henley-in-Arden (7:30 for                                                                                    

8:00pm) FULLY BOOKED 

2022 

13th/16th Jan           Autosport International, NEC 

25th Jan                   Club night - tbc 

18/20thth Feb         Race Retro, Stoneleigh 

22nd Feb                  Club night - tbc 

18th/20th March     NEC Restoration Show 

29th/2nd May          SA7C 50th Rally, Guildtown 

22nd May                 MA7C 50th Rally at Charlecote Park 

24th May/8th June  Centenary Tour, Wines & Steins 

19th/24th July         A7CA Centenary Rally, Moreton-in-Marsh 

 

 

Please let Andy Lowe know if you hear of any more events. 
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Picture one showing several pieces of the 

trimming ready for gluing during work in 

progress.  

 

 

Members Musings  
Part 30 of the Restoration of FAE 588 

 L ƳƛǎǎŜŘ ǘƘŜ ǇǳōƭƛǎƘƛƴƎ ŘŀǘŜ ŦƻǊ Ƴȅ ƭŀǎǘ ǇŀǊǘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǊŜǎǘƻǊŀǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ 9ǎƳŜǊŀƭŘŀ ƭŀǊƎŜƭȅ ōŜŎŀǳǎŜ ƭ ǎƛƳǇƭȅ ŘƛŘƴΩǘ 
get it finished on time. No excuses but some explanation is surely needed and so here are some of the 

reasons I was not on time. Firstly, I was a little taken up with several personal issues which occupied my 

time somewhat, second, the manufacture of the many and various parts of the internal fitting out of the 

car simply took much longer than I expected them too. Thirdly, the initial fitting of the woolen fabric lining 

to the ceiling was also a pain and I had to accept that my original plan of doing it all in one piece was flawed 

and I had to also accept, (grudgingly), a compromise. The narrative will explain this better but whilst it looks 

okay now, it is still that, a compromise of what I intended. Fourthly, the framed side to the rear passenger 

seat windows were another item which I had to design and create from scratch, (remember, little or 

nothing came with car when I bought it), and this involved seemingly endless rounds of fitting it, taking it 

out and altering it to fit many, many times. It all looks ok now and the pictures of all the completed parts 

together go some way to demonstrating the amount of work that has been involved. Fifthly and finally, one 

of the most difficult problems I had to overcome was that of replacing my 30- or 40-year-old sewing 

machine. I have had this machine myself for more years than I care to say but it has served me well over 

time and I was familiar with its little peccadilloes and tendencies to jam and clog now and again but it 

became just too much, and I have finally retired it, and have purchased a new heavy duty Singer Machine 

which is just wonderful and I now wonder why on earth I've been faffing about with old one so long!  

There you go then, enough with the excuses and down now to the work elements.     

 From the last chapter when I had finished the application of Dynamat lining all over the place I resolved to 

carry out the first stage of the ceiling lining using the beige coloured woolen fabric I had acquired what 

seems many months ago now. I began this by measuring the areas involved and making a template out of 

heavy lining paper and test fitting the same to the ceiling and coved corners with a hand-held stapler.  This 

all seemed okay, and I also worked out that the best way to apply the fitted material once cut which I 

resolved would seem to be to centre it on the rear edge of the sunroof opening and to progressively spray 

glue onto the surface of the ceiling and to carefully flat it backwards using a large piece of folded up clean 

fabric. This went surprisingly well, and the finished appearance was to me wholly satisfactory. I next did the 

same treatment to the integral coved sides of the ceiling and again this went quite well a bit of a faff but 

both sides were applied up the corners on each side and I then did the same at the rear applying the whole 

piece over the surface and leaving the window openings 

until last when I carefully cut out the unneeded fabric to 

the window surface before carefully cutting it again to 

exactly fit to the edges of each of the openings. It was all 

going so well and then I had to cut and fit the material to 

form a neat miter in both rear coved corners. It was a 

"disaster darling!" I couldn't get the fabric to sit in such a 

way that I could make a judgment as to where to cut it to 

form the miter join neatly and at one point, I just walked 

away from it while I tried to ponder how to do it 

successfully. However, nothing worked when I tried later, 

and I had to accept that the only way to make a 

presentable finish was to make another piece of fabric 

with a machined edge that could be glued over my feeble 

attempts at mitering it and to hide the whole thing. And 

so that is what I did. See picture five. 
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Picture two showing the pattern paper for 
the leather cloth cover over the internal 
wheel arch 

 

Picture three showing the leather cloth covers for 

the two internal wheel arches, the one in the front 

has had the machine stitched vents side glued flat to 

the internal face to reduce any chance of it showing 

through in outline. 

 

 

 

 

So, what did I learn from this episode? Well, I should have temporarily stapled the lining material in place, 

starting at the rear, marked the miter corners on the face of the cloth and machine stitched them from 

behind. I would then have placed the whole rear ensemble into place again to check the fit and having 

satisfied myself that all was well I would then have commenced the gluing in place, working from the rear 

forwards. It would have produced a much better result.  

The next task I undertook, using my new sewing machine 

was to make up the sections of plastic leather cloth to fit 

over the internal faces of the wheel arch.  I again used 

heavy paper to form the sections (see pictures number 

two, three and four), before cutting the material and 

forming V section vents, I machine stitched them again to 

allow their fitting over the wheel arches. I glued and 

flattened the material each side of the vents to ensure 

that they would seat down flat when I glued them into 

place. I then researched from photos taken of other cars 

how the internal plastic leather cloth covered plywood 

cards fitted under each of the rear windows and on top 

of the covered wheel arches and again made templates 

using heavy paper to create them. I extended this principle to the creation of the templates for the frame 

around each of the windows, which receives the pressed metal internal window frames.  

 

 

 

Now, all of this sounds fairly easy and straight 

forward, doesn't it? Wrong it's been an absolute 

period of extreme difficulty and boy am I glad 

it's all done now.                    

 

 

 

 

 

 

See pictures 4 and 5 of all the most recently manufactured and assembled parts. Anyone who fancies 

having a go at refitting an old dis-assembled car take note! For information, I have kept all the templates 

that I made, and I will provide copies should anyone be in the same position as I was, i.e. sans all the 

internal fittings.  
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Picture five. This shows pretty well all the internal 
trim pieces complete and ready for fitting minus 
the two internal door cards. 

 
 
 
 
 

 

Picture four showing several of the panels and 

trim sdections finished ready for fitting. Again 

work in progress 

 

 

 

 

 

In summary (picture five) these are: top LHS, the coil of the remade door draught excluder with the two sill 

pieces on top. These latter two have 12mm x 1mm metal strips included in the fixing strap through which 

the pieces are pk screwed down onto the metal sill of the door frame. Top left the two panels that fit to 

either side under the bulkhead and which have drop down ventilator panels press studded to hold them in 

place. Underneath these is the "special" rear window frame and below are the two internal wheel arch 

covers. Top and middle are two of the four, sunroof opening fascia cover pieces, below this and to the right 

are the pair of front window side edge covers. To the right of them, and above, are the internal edge cover 

parts that fit around the top and sides of the two doors and down onto the door panel cards. The two 

square parts fit onto the side edge of the seat bases. To the right of these are the various parts which go 

around the rear windows and to the right of these are the two panels which fit over the internal wheel 

arches and up to the underside of the window. The piece of beige cloth is the special part that I machined 

ready to cover the mess I made of forming the internal miters at the rear of the ceiling lining. (phew!) 

 

 

So there you go, I hope in my next report to be able to show all this lot fitted in the car and hopefully 

progress on the refitting of the external wings and the running boards etc. Don't hold your breath 

Esmeralda can be a cruel car when she's minded.    

 

Bob Smith 
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Autumn Leaves Run 2021 
With the side screens off but the roof firmly on due to the cold breeze we set off with great 
enthusiasm to join the MA7C Autumn run at Blackwell Village hall in the Cotswolds. Our Opal 
Ω5ŀǊŎȅΩ Ǌŀƴ ǎƳƻƻǘƘƭȅ ōŀǘǘƭƛƴƎ ƻƴ ŜǾŜƴ ŀǎ ǎƻƳŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ΨƳƻŘŜǊƴǎΩ ǊƻŀǊŜŘ Ǉŀǎǘ ǳǎ ƛƴ ŀ ŦǊŜƴȊƛŜŘ 
attempt to gain their freedom of the open road! We were almost there, when we saw a fellow 
!ǳǎǘƛƴŜŜǊ ǿƛǘƘ ŀ ŦŀƛƭǳǊŜ ǘƻ ǇǊƻƎǊŜǎǎΦ {ŀŘƭȅ ƘŜ ǿŀǎƴΩǘ ŀōƭŜ ǘƻ Ƨƻƛƴ ǳǎΦ hƴ ŀǊǊƛǾŀƭ ǿŜ ǎŀǿ ŀ ǊŀƴƎŜ ƻŦ 
Austins parked up eagerly waiting the start. Although one did have steam gently drifting out of the 
radiator but this would not stop him! 
After the travellers were suitably fuelled up they headed to their Austins where the adventure 
could begin. The route took us up steep, narrow roads with wonderful views across the Cotswolds. 
Darcy almost purring with joy as we went into second gear to negotiate the climb. We were told 
that there was no off road driving, but due to the compacted mud on the road it served the same 
purpose. Soon we came to the traditional ford crossing during the run. One car had a pause to 
unblock the fuel pipes, but was soon ready for the challenge. 
 
Match the words to the way the cars drove over the ford. 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
            
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
cautiously       nonchalantly       fearlessly        confidently 


